MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
June 23, 2014

THE SPECIAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, JUNE 23, 2014, BEGINNING AT 9:01 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.

CHAIR BAISA: Will the special meeting of the Maui County Council please come to order.
Today is Monday, June 23, 2014, and it is 9:00 in the morning.
Good morning, Mr. Clerk. Would you please call the roll?

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G.
COUCH JR., S. STACY CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN,
G. RIKI HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B.
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: NONE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JOSIAH NISHITA: Madam Chair, there are nine Members
present. A quorum is present to conduct the business of the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, if you'd, and folks in the gallery, if you'd all join me, rise and let's pledge to
the flag.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, if, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony
on agenda items. We have established limited telephone interactive communication
that enables individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai to provide testimony from our
District Offices.
Individuals who wish to offer testimony from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, should now
sign up with District Office staff. Individuals who wish to offer testimony in the
chamber, please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby just outside the
chamber door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the items listed on today's
agenda.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for up to three
minutes with one minute to conclude if requested. When testifying, please state your
name and the name of any organization you represent.
Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good morning. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no
one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and
there is no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
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MS. ELLA ALCON: Good morning. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, we have no individuals signed up to testify in the Council chamber. If
there are any individuals in the Council chamber or at the District Offices who would
like to offer testimony, please identify yourself to the appropriate staff and proceed to
the testimony lectern or District Office phone.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone in the chamber who has not signed up that would like to
testify? There is no one coming further, forward.
Mr. Clerk, have we received any written testimony?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have not received written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, we have not received written testimony and there is no one either
in the District Offices or in the chamber who would like to testify. Without objection,
Chair will close public testimony.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

14-168

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated June 16, 2014)

Notifying of his veto of items or portions thereof, in Bill No. 37 (2014), entitled "A BILL
FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2014 TO JUNE 30, 2015".
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The Council is in receipt of a letter from the Mayor dated
June 16, 2014 addressed to:
Mr. Danny A. Mateo
County Clerk
200 South High Street, Room 708
Wailuku, Hawaii 96793
The letter states:
Dear Mr. Mateo:
The Council of the County of Maui passed Bill No. 37 (2014), ("Fiscal Year 2015
Budget"), relating to the Fiscal Year 2015 annual budget on second and final reading
on Friday, June 6, 2014. In adopting the County's annual budget there are items
that, pursuant to Section 4-3(2) of the Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983),
as amended, I object to. The following provides the statement of the items or
portions thereof to which I object and the reason therefor:
1)

As it pertains to Section 4.A.4.b., from the General Fund, Wailuku-Kahului
Community Plan Area, Parks and Recreation, item (5) New Kahului
Community Center.
Funding in this budget for this project is premature. The details of this project
have not been established. Appropriations in the Fiscal Year 2014 budget for
this project remain unspent. From our preliminary discussions for a new
Kahului community center we understand that to date, the site being donated
as a part of conditions of zoning has not been identified by the developer. The
site cannot be turned over to the county until various land use matters are
resolved including, but not limited to, subdivision which may be years to come.
Without an identified site, it is impossible to design a facility because items
such as grading and infrastructure connections are unknown.

2)

While I support the intent of the following capital improvement projects I object
to the appropriations for the sole reason that funding for these projects has not
been authorized in Bill No. 34 (2014), ("Bond Authorization Bill"). This method
of appropriating funds for bond funded projects without the required revenue
authorized is inappropriate. While estimated revenues are identified, we are
not authorized to receive that revenue, therefore from an accounting
perspective, this creates an unbalanced budget and is inconsistent with the
spirit of the charter.
Should the council have desired to restrict the
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expenditure on these projects, provisions setting forth those restrictions would
have been the appropriate charter authorized vehicle.
A)

Section 4.D.1.b., from the Bond Fund, Makawao-Pukalani-Kula
Community Plan Area, Water Supply, item (1) Upcountry Reliable
Capacity.
Section 4.D.1.c., from the Bond Fund, Makawao-Pukalani-Kula
Community Plan Area, Other Projects, item (1) Kula Agricultural Park
Expansion.

3)

C)

Section 4.D.3.a., from the Bond Fund, Kihei-Makena Community Plan
Area, Parks and Recreation, item (1) South Maui Community Park, and
associated provisions.

D)

Section 4.D.5.b., from the Bond Fund, Molokai Community Plan Area,
Water Supply, item (1) Molokai Reliable Capacity.

As it pertains to Section 8.
I object to the language added to this section, "[g]eneral obligations bonds
appropriated in this ordinance need not be authorized contemporaneously with
this ordinance to be included as estimated revenues." This language was
added and characterized as a non-substantive revision after the Budget and
Finance Committee had recommended adoption of the budget bill without the
language. However, this is a substantive change intended to legitimize the
lack of authorized bond revenue for the appropriated capital projects,
potentially creating a situations where actual revenues available will be
insufficient to meet the amount appropriated as referenced in Section 9-10 of
the charter.

4)

As it pertains to Section 4.D.6.b., from the Bond Fund, Countywide Community
Plan Area, Water Supply, item (1) Countywide Mainline & Infrastructure
Improvements.
The idea of providing mainline improvement funds to offset water service
infrastructure costs for developers who would be required to install them prior
to meter issuance is laudable. There is an existing ordinance which appears
to have an intent similar to the intent of this project, but the council has not
provided the necessary details to properly assess this. To accomplish this
goal the council should evaluate the merits and various particulars of
implementation through appropriate revisions to the county code prior to
appropriating funds.
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5)

As it pertains to Section 3.B.3.e., Solid Waste Operations Program — Solid
Waste Management Fund, provisions (1)(i)-(v).
Generally speaking the provisions listed as (i) to (v) are inappropriately set on
the first provision listed for that program which relates to the limitation of
equivalent personnel. Further, provisions (ii) and (iv) put restrictions on the
expenditures of the Solid Waste Operations program that may impede the
department from addressing issues with the landfills that could result in the
issuance of violations from the State Department of Health or other regulatory
bodies. I also object to the restrictions in provision (v). These detailed
restrictions spelling out the type and size of equipment that shall be purchased
with the available funding may create burdens that will prevent the department
from buying the equipment necessary for the program if it does not meet the
provision's specifications.

Other items that I have concerns with but will not object to with a veto are the lack of
support that this council has provided to the long-term improvement programs that
were developed in the departments of Parks and Recreation and Water Supply. The
administration has developed detailed plans to address the community concerns and
needs but without the financial and personnel support from council these
improvements will not be appropriately implemented and will likely result in increased
complaints. By deferring and delaying these programs, long-term challenges are
exponentially increased and economic benefits will not be realized.
The water plan we presented as part of the FY 2015 budget was part of a long-term
strategic plan that balanced infrastructure needs against rates and fees. The
combination taken by the council will reduce the fees and add millions of dollars in an
unspecified plan is not consistent with any long term strategy that we know of and
may further exacerbate the water challenges in various communities.
In addition, by not adequately addressing equipment replacements such as vehicles
in this year's budget, the needs continue to exist and will have to be addressed in the
future at an escalated cost. By only putting in half of the required funding for the
KIVA replacement we are delaying replacement of a system that is no longer
supported and is depended on by not only many county departments but also
developers and the community in general.
Sincerely,
Alan M. Arakawa
Mayor
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. May I request that County
Communication 14-149 [sic] be called up as well?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objection?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Just for clarification, I believe that's County Communication
14-169.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry; correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.

NO.

14-169

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated June 16, 2014)

Transmitting a copy of Bill No. 37 (2014) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
RELATING TO THE OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR
THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2014 TO JUNE 30, 2015" striking out those items or
portions thereof vetoed by the Mayor.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO OVERRIDE THE MAYOR'S LINE ITEM VETOES
OF BILL NO. 37 (2014), ENTITLED "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE OPERATING BUDGET FOR
THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1,
2014 TO JUNE 30, 2015"; AND THE FILING OF COUNTY
COMMUNICATIONS 14-168 AND 14-169.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'd like to note that approval of this
motion requires a two-thirds vote of the entire membership of the Council, pursuant to
Section 4-3 of the Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as amended.
And, Madam Chair, although this veto represents democracy in action, it's important
for residents to understand what is at risk. The vetoes remove essential components
of the budget specifically requested by the residents.
Your Budget and Finance Committee held 26 meetings in the Council chambers and
8 meetings at every district; including Hana, Molokai, and Lanai.
Over
500 individuals provided testimony, 464 people mailed survey responses, and
308 people sent in emails. Through this extensive public input, the community
requested the Council to address specific needs in the budget. People's Council
listened to the community by adopting a budget unanimously that will move the
County forward, not only for the upcoming year, but for generations to come.
I would like to address the specific concerns of the Mayor's veto. With respect to the
Kahului Community Center, it's, it's served the community well over the years, but
with a growing community comes increased demand for community facilities.
The Council strongly supported the Committee's, the communities' desire for a new
Kahului Community Center by providing the funding to move this project forward. A
location has been identified and secured. The Mayor is in a position to expedite the
design process but unfortunately the choice was made to put the entire project on the
back burner.
The South Maui Community Park gymnasium is a laudable project and unfortunately
will be delayed indefinitely or canceled due to the Mayor's veto. This project supports
proposed developments in South Maui and provides a sorely needed facility for one
of the State's fastest growing communities. The Council chose to expand the scope
of this project to design for a multi-purpose center in hopes of attracting larger
sporting events and conferences to draw more economic activity to the island. South
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Maui has long been waiting for its fair share of County park facilities and may now
have to wait even longer.
An expansion of the Kula Ag Park would create additional farmlands and truly
promote local agriculture; but the project has unfortunately been vetoed. The veto
puts the County at risk of losing five million in State funds appropriated for this
project.
In regards to water, the water availability for residents has been discussed prolifically,
and with promise after promise to deliver water meters. At a special pau hana
meeting on the water rates and fees, Councilmembers heard directly from the
residents that action is needed and needed now. The Council responded by
appropriating $12.6 million for County mainline and infrastructure improvements. The
funds will be used to deliver residents their water meters by offsetting the exorbitant
cost of upgrading the County's inadequate water systems, but homeowners are
required to pay. Details on the implementation will need to be finalized in Committee
but it represents a major step forward in solving the long-standing water meter issue.
The Committee listened and delivered; this is another community initiative now at
risk.
I would like to specifically address the Administration's comments regarding cutting
landfill hours and holiday residential pickups. County recycling drop boxes, along
with the County's recycling programs will, are once again coming under attack by the
actions of the Administration. After the budget bill passed out of Committee, the
Department of Environmental Management began advising recycling contractors that
they would only commit to a half-year contract for Fiscal 2015. Therefore, the
Council simply secured the funding to maintain these programs that the, the
community has been demanding.
The Council felt the funds designated, excuse me, the Council felt that funds
designated for environmental protection and sustainability should be used for
purposes of waste diversion and recycling in the manner it was budgeted; no more,
no less. The Council's focus was to ensure well established recycling efforts will
continue. In this twenty-first century, caring for our environment must be a top
priority.
Solid waste services, if managed properly, should not be impacted by any of the
budget provisions or appropriations. The Department was given 99.1 percent of the
amount included in the Mayor's proposed budget, including an additional $337,000
more for landfill operations in this coming fiscal year. Therefore, to characterize that
landfill hours will be cut because of the Council's action is puzzling at best.
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With the appropriations in the upcoming budget, the Administration has the ability to
continue all services as they have in the past. This is the second year in a row the
Administration is focused on sacrificing recycling programs to shift resources to
landfill operations. I have full confidence in our County managers to carry out their
budget as presented before the Council, excuse me.
With respect to the bond authorization issue, concern over the bond authorization are
unfounded and have been discussed at length. Your budget, as passed by the
Council, is balanced. Let me repeat that; this budget is balanced and will not result in
a shortfall. I have confidence in this Council and our staff to ensure that we have
dotted our "i's" and crossed our "t's" to meet all of the Charter's legal requirements.
In fact, the authority to withhold bond authorization has been a long standing practice
of the Council. Past Members of this Council have supported this practice.
And I quote a past Councilnnember, "I think the concept of allowing the exploration of
projects without the actual bond float, the money to go with it, requiring the
Administration to come back to us so they can explain what the projects are before
the actual money is allocated is a good policy".
This quote came from
Councilmember Alan Arakawa, April 27, 2001. He also made the motion to pass all
the budget bills knowing that there was no bond authorization for the West Maui
Senior Center, the West Maui Resource Center, and the Lanai Multipurpose Center
projects listed in the budget.
I agree with the sentiments of our Mayor. The practice of withholding bond
authorization contributes to our greater public access to information, and supports the
Council's responsibility to ensure that taxpayer dollars are well spent. Withholding
bond authorization allows the project to remain as a placeholder in the budget while
providing for additional oversight from the Council. Before taking out the loan to
finance these projects, both the Council and the public are given an opportunity to
receive more detail and better understand how the funds will be spent.
Following the passage of the budget out of Committee, the Department of
Corporation Counsel requested the general budget provisions be amended to
expressly account for the withholding of, in the withholding of authorization to issue
general obligation bonds appropriate for these specific projects. To address this
concern, a technical revision has been incorporated in the budget bill. The new first
sentence in Section 8 of the general budget provisions reads, "General obligation
bonds appropriated in this ordinance need not be authorized contemporaneously with
this ordinance to be included as estimated revenues". The Council decided to take a
formal vote on the general budget provisions and is explicitly stated in the committee
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report that this provision was at the request of the Department of Corporation
Counsel.
In closing, the Mayor's concerns are simply lacking in facts. It's imperative that your
government listens. Each of us worked very hard to craft a balanced budget based
on what the residents requested. I have faith in the Administration to carry out the
initiatives funded by these appropriations as they requested in their presentations
and discussions with us on the floor. Actions speak louder than words. I believe all
of these projects are crucial to the long-term progress of our County and vital for us
to continue being Maui No Ka Oi. Mahalo Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member White. And I especially appreciate that,
knowing you're fighting with a cold. Thank you very much.
Members, any further comments? Ms. Cochran, oh, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Chair. And, yea, thank you
Member White. I concur with his comments thus far. And I just want to chime in in
regards to the Solid Waste and Environmental Management vetoes as I am the Chair
of that particular Committee. And, just want to state openly, that have always been
open and willing to collaborate and work with, to understand the inner workings of the
Administration and department and thereby, as the Council, you know, fund and
appropriately accommodate the, the services that are needed to be done for this
community.
And, so, to have these, the vetoes come down at this time, for me is, you know, it, it's
kind of, there's been just numerous opportunities, I think for Administration to address
it and, and bring light to the fact if there are going to be issues and problems arising
from the, the way we had budgeted. And, I just feel sort of left in the dark and not
really kept in the loop so to speak.
Again, you know, I just want to reiterate, always very open and willing to bring them
to the floor, and, and discuss and present, and what have you to enlighten all of us to
make the best educated decision for this community. And the intent of these
provisos was exactly just to do that, to, to provide what the community's been asking
for in relation to recycling and landfill operations, and what have you. The monies
were there. We just reappropriated and provisoed it for specific uses.
And, you know, the equipment is simply what the department had asked for. You
know, we're not experts on what the districts needed. And that was exactly what was
given to us and thereby I stand wholeheartedly behind what departments need to
continue the services for, again, this community.
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So, I basically just want to say, Chair, and thank you for the opportunity, that the
intent is, is to provide for this community, for what they ask. I am listening, I am
willing to accommodate and be flexible, and work with. So, at this point, I know my
provisos were supported, you know, unanimously and hopefully this, what we're
discussing today also. I just want to thank you for this opportunity and be very, very
understood that I am always, the intent is to work with. And the intent is always to
provide for this community in the end, the best we can. And the monies are there,
the monies were just going to be, you know, hopefully guaranteed to be used for
what again, the services that this community has been asking for. So, that's pretty
much it, Chair. So, thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Cochran; very important.
I saw some more hands. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I have a question for the
Corporation Counsel. There's concern that the method of, "not funding the, the
bonds completely, that it throws the budget out of balance". My question to
Corporation Counsel is, is that statement accurate? If, if we were to, for instance
override the veto, would we then be coming up with an unbalanced budget?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Kushi.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL ED KUSHI: If I understand your question, the
bonds have not been issued to fund the projects appropriated. Is that, is that your
question?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, you know, in the override message he's saying that,
you know, that the, the method of appropriating funds for bond funded projects
without the required revenue authorize is inappropriate. I, I believe that we've been
doing, we the Council, has been doing that for years as Mr. White read back from
other minutes of other meetings; that this is a perfectly legal way of handling bond
funds.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL KUSHI: I'll have my Deputy continue. But,
my understanding is, as a practical matter. Well, let him answer first.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Ueoka, if you could please help us.
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DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL JEFFREY UEOKA: Thank you. It's, the budget is
balanced. We signed it up for this to form and legality, it's balanced. I believe the
Mayor's message is just that it's an inappropriate use. It's legal but it's not feeling it's
appropriate due to the, my understanding is, eventually the Finance Director has to
be able to verify that the revenue stream is available and if the bond authorization is
not there, technically that money is not available to the County cause it's not
authorized at the time. That's the, my understanding of it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL KUSHI: May, may I add this on?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL KUSHI: And, and I agree with the, my
Deputy. But, as a practical matter, if the bond is not issued and the monies are not
there, again, the project is on the books. Administration will not move on that project
until the bonds are issued and revenues are, are obtained. It's, like you said, it's like
a placeholder, but yet the project won't proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, It's my understanding that the projects do proceed; they
get a loan from the General Fund until we, until we-FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL KUSHI: Who authorizes that loan?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Huh?
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL KUSHI: Who authorizes that loan?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I believe we do.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL KUSHI: Well, is there anywhere in the budget
that you say, you say you authorize a loan from the General Fund?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Don't know. So, I mean that's the procedure that's been
going. I'm fine with, if you say it's, it's imbalanced and I'm okay with that portion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. If we could move on please.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, the other thing is, is I prefer to go on line by line
because I do agree with some of the lines, and you guys have heard me say that
during the budget deliberations. But, that's neither here nor there. I prefer to do it
line by line. I couldn't support a general override at this point.
CHAIR BAISA: If you, let's ask the other Members and I'll come back to you.
Any other Members?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Since I proposed the, the appropriations
for the Kahului Community Center, I would like a brief moment to-CHAIR BAISA: Would you please go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --to explain. Appar, in the letter from the Mayor vetoing the
Kahului Community Center, I want to point out a few inconsistencies in regards to
the, the Mayor's rationale. He first say, he first states that the site being donated as
part of the Conditions of Zoning has not been identified by the developer.
I have submitted to the Members a packet. And if you can turn to the letter dated
April 29, 2013, from A&B Properties, you can see that this area is known as the Maui
Business Park and it received its Change in Zoning through the Ordinance No. 3559
from M-1 Light industry, Industrial use on May 22, 2008. A condition of this zoning, a
copy of which is enclosed, reads as follows, "That Alexander & Baldwin, Inc. shall
provide land for affordable housing, a community multi-purpose center, and park
purposes as the approximate location of the terminus of Kamehameha Avenue, near
the new Maui Lani Park and Pomaikai Elementary School, as follows:". And I'm
going to point reference, draw the attention to Section "b", "Approximately 7 acres for
a Kahului community multi-purpose center." And you, if you turn the next page on
the Change of Zoning Ordinance No. 3559, Condition No. 7, is the exact wording and
the location of that specific site.
I'm going to turn your attention, Members to Map, it would be 1, 2, 3, 4, it would be
the fifth map that's entitled a "County Land Dedication Wai'ale, Draft June 18, 2014".
And you can see on this draft mapping, the, on the bottom right hand corner, no
center, center, center right, you can see the community center is designated.
Adjacent to that is the proposed middle school. Below the community center is the
regional park.
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If you turn the next page, you can see a more detailed mapping of the, of the site.
And that is dated November 26, 2013, the "Maui Business Park II County Land
Dedication".
And you have a even more, a, another detailed map of June 17, 2013, "Proposed
Kahului Community Center Site". So, that's specific.
Moving on to his next statement, that would be "The site cannot be turned over to the
county until various land use matters are resolved including, but not limited to,
subdivision which may be years to come. Without an identified site, it is impossible to
design a facility."
Okay, so, if you look at the maps on the lower, lower adjacent portion of the, abutting
the community center, the proposed community center, you can see the regional
park. Now, that regional park is still owned by A&B, Chair. And the dedication of that
to the State doesn't happen until June 26, I believe. But, the State has appropriated
millions in design and, and in preparation for that park.
Same is true with the adjacent proposed property for the middle school, adjacent to
the proposed Kahului Community Center. The Department of Education has
appropriated monies for that. And that land is still owned by A&B and is still inclusive
of the subdivision.
So, Chair, all I'm trying to do is trying to expedite the process. So, if we get the
plans, the 400,000 was specifically for the design itself. So, if we work on the design
and by the time the subdivision is, is completed, we will be ready and shovel ready
to, to, to work on the, the construction portion, just like the State. If we delay it, we're
going to be, it'll be like an example of buying the hundred acres for a baseyard and
the land sits there for years until the design is done.
Now, I've tried to take steps. I've, I've met with A&B, I've met with Parks. We are in
the process of, of working on it. I, but however, in addressing the third element of
Mr. Arakawa's, or Mayor Arakawa's objection, he says that the appropriations in the
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget for this project remains unspent.
Yes, Chair, we did appropriate a bond of 400,000 for this last year. And yes, it hasn't
been spent. But, in my conversations with A&B and with, with staff and in the Parks,
Parks Department, is my assumption and it's my belief that the delay is caused by a
6-months absence of the Director himself. So, you, we cannot fault the Department
from not working on it, and, and, because they're only there being directed by the
person that's not even in, you know, in office. So, at this time, I stand by my
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rationale. I stand by my belief that Kahului deserves a new Kahului Community
Center, and this is a more efficient process to work on.
Now, they're saying that another objection is, is that until the land is, is conveyed,
they cannot work on it, or they won't have access to it. Well, the, the reason why the
State's able to work on it is because they have a right of entry agreement. And that's
what we're waiting on. We can get a right of entry agreement and start working on
the, on the, on the property where you have access to the property which was
conveyed. This A&B is more than willing to enter into a right of entry agreement with
the County. This was conveyed to a letter to the Parks Department. However, that
was a missing component when I requested a status from the Parks Department.
They gave me a status of the, of the, of the property, but left out the portion that we
could enter into an, right of entry agreement.
So, someone's holding the, the bag on this one; someone's holding it up. And so I
just wanted to pull those two components, or those two issues together and say that
we, we can proceed. As long as we go in, enter into a right of entry agreement, just
like the State did with the regional park. But, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, further comments before we get back to Mr. Couch. Anybody?
Seeing none, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chairman, I speak in favor of the motion. For me,
this does not warrant separate motions, the Mayor's, to respond to the Mayor's
comments and his specific vetoes.
It's quite interesting, for those of us that can read documents and read numbers, that
when we look at the carryover/savings of this County in General Fund, and in Special
Funds throughout the last four to five years, you will see this County posting and
taking pleasure in being able to say that we've had fringes of over 50 million, slightly
under $100 million worth of carryover/savings. And for a 500 plus or minus budget, it
tells me couple of things, Madam Chairman. One, obviously, we have some very
good managers of our departments and our divisions; and yet we hear interesting
comments prior to the start of a new fiscal year that we have managers who are now
saying they may not be able to function. The bad thing . . . is life in the government is
not forever. If you want to go back private sector, nobody hires incompetence in the
private sector. You know, so that would be an interesting scenario for them to apply
back in private sector.
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But, I bring up the component of carryover/savings. We tend not to look at it when
we, at times, talk about a veto override. But, I would ask the Members, we talked
about it in the budget process; what would be a fair amount even after we have
already established specific funds; Emergency Fund, Open-Space Fund, Affordable
Housing Fund, we've got a ton of revolving funds. You know, to say that this County
doesn't have money and to create a, a potential situation, gosh it's almost like a fairy
tale-like Chicken Little. And for me, that is unfortunate and not, not needed in this
community.
I believe this Committee, your Committee, Madam Chairman and this Council, listen
well and adopt it, a people's budget. Unfortunately, I can't make heads or tails but it
appears that if it is not the Administration's project or their idea, and it's not as
acceptable or palatable compared to the people's projects that this Council listened
to and made the appropriate adjustments during the budget process. So, I find it
interesting. I hear comments about authorization and whatnot, and I would agree, no
one should be fronting General Funds for a project that has not been authorized. If
we are, then somebody's screwing up financial procedure, because even I won't
support that. And we don't do it that way, we don't do it that way. That is why they
come back to the Council through the, and to the Budget Committee to ask for the
authorization to be able to spend the money once we find out what they are going to
do.
This is something we've been practicing for over 15 years. I believe I was one of the
initial budget chairman's to create it. This process and this scenario of the Council
having additional reviews of what is actually going to be done with the monies we are
appropriating. Again, appropriating and authorization are two different things that the
Members are aware of. We may need to help our general community understand
there is a difference and it is a very big difference in the eyes of legislators like
ourselves. So, I'll take some of the responsibility on that, Madam Chairman.
But I think, if you look past through this Administration too, I have been asked by
Water Department to give them a huge chunk, eight, ten million dollars with no
projects, saying to trust us that we're going to be ready financially and we'll come
back and tell you what the projects are for. And yet, we all sat together, we heard
that request for money with no projects attached.
I think the Council has listened well to our community. We have adjusted to the
unique situations of Upcountry and their desires for a more stable water system. I
think we have listened to the various tax bases on where we are in recovery and how
we can make appropriate adjustments to support through taxation and real property
tax programs.
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So, I have no problem overriding the veto, Madam Chairman. I think it's the people's
budget, I think it's only prudent that we override this unanimously, because I for one
won't live in a Chicken Little fantasy. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Hokama.
Is there anyone else?
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I too will support the, the override. You
know, if I had to just look from a small-scale when it comes to the Solid Waste
Management Fund provisions that Administration makes mention, that the, that we
may impede the department from addressing issues with the landfills and could result
in the issuance of violations from the Department of Health or other regulatory
bodies.
I find that interesting because if I were just to go back to what's the permit for the
Island of Molokai and the Molokai landfill, the permit is based on seven days a week,
and from 8 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Molokai's landfill is only open five, I think its five days a
week and we only open from 8:30 to 2:30.
And then to, to have a headline to say that all services will be cutback; I mean, the
users pay users fee to have their trash picked up. And, and at the same time, they're
paying for these services. So, you know, I don't know what it is exactly at the Central
landfill, but you know, we have on Molokai and, and we have the recycling of metals,
of green waste, and the only kind of service the actual landfill provides for is the
household refuse.
So, I, I'm wondering why cut back. You know, how are we impeding the department,
because we're not cutting back on existing services? It's, it's the expansion that, that
we're looking at. So, you know, and I guess if, if we were to go line by line which I
don't think we need to, you know, we would be able to surface lots of questions.
And, for, for this reason I support the complete override.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Crivello.
Is there anyone else who wants to weigh in before we get back to Mr. Couch?
Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I wanted very much to understand and hear
my colleagues. And I wholeheartedly agree that at this point in time, many of them
bring good rationale to the table as far as their, their reasoning for wanting to override
the Mayor's vetoes, especially the line item vetoes.
I grant you that, like anything else, I think this has been a long time, if ever, where
you had a Mayor go in there and actually line, line item veto. And, I think he
mentioned that last week that he felt it was his right. I don't disagree with that. I think
every Mayor has his right to, or her right to decide what they think is appropriate.
I do agree that some of the headlines in the paper is more on the area of
sensationalism. And do we need that to work up our community? We have enough
issues out there. We don't need to continue to work up the community in a manner
of details for which we've covered; whether it's equipment, whether it's bonds; we've
covered it and covered it extensively. And I think we've covered all our bases.
So, I agree that yea, some of his rationale as far as projects not being ready to
rumble or go on, or projects are still in the process of finding locations, a specific
location, exact locations, true, that may be applicable. But we have all the rights and,
and abilities to, to get this projects done or to move ahead. And, you know, you have
the letter from Grant Chun on March 31, 2014, saying that if you want right of entry
we'll work with you.
So, there is a lot of, you know, I call evidence in front of us that says, hey,
Administration, you can get it done. So, I think at this point in time, I'm with the, with
the, my colleagues as far as their rationale and what they would like to see done in
overriding the Mayor's line item vetoes. And I will await for further, further discussion
if there's any or further motions that might be made; I'm not sure. I know some
Members have some ideas and I, I'll wait to see what they want to bring forward to
the table.
However, we put a lot of sweat equity in this. We did what the people asked us to do.
That is my, my whole take on this budget. Whether we agreed or not and whether
we were all happy with it, what we got, or we didn't get, we had the word
compromise. We, we looked; instead of getting two bodies, maybe getting one. For
whatever reason, compromise is the only way we get anything done in this County.
And when we compromise, we come up with a win-win instead of my way or the
highway.
That's my take on all of this Mr., Madam Chair. And I'll wait for your directions as far
as where we go with this. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Victorino. And, sweat equity is a good word. I
think it was endurance equity. It's how much the bottom can handle sitting here for
hours, and hours, and hours, and days, and days, and days, and you know, it does,
it's an intense process and it isn't done lightly. There's a lot of work put into this
document.
Mr. Carroll, would you like to say anything before I get back to Mr. Couch? You're
the only one hasn't had a chance.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I'd just like to say that I feel that the budget
that the Council passed out and approved is the best budget for our people, and
accounting for the monies that we have to provide the services they need. And I will
support the override. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, and I understand where the
Members are coming from and, and I agree with most of what they have to say.
There were a couple things that were actually over, that were vetoed that I had voted
no on in there. So, with that, I'm going to stick with that. If we don't do line by line, I
can't support the full, the full override. But, if we do line by line, I'd be, I'd support
most of it but not all of it. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: So, are you asking that we go line by line?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's the will of the Members.
CHAIR BAISA: You have that, you have that opportunity if you want to.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yea, I would like to go line by line but that's totally the will of
all the Members. Are you asking that, do you need a motion?
CHAIR BAISA: I'm asking if you want to go ahead, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I'm not sure the, the procedural. I mean I would have
to.
CHAIR BAISA: You can start with number one and we'll go down the list.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yea. Yea. The one I have.
CHAIR BAISA: Excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Go ahead.
CHAIR BAISA: I think we have an objection.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, the motion was to take it-CHAIR BAISA: All at once.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --all at once.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All at once, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My, my feeling is that if Mr. Couch would like to have one or
two items separated then he should make a motion with which to do so and let that
be voted upon.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Couch, is that the case?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure I could do that.
CHAIR BAISA: Why don't you do that and then we can expedite this, cause there's no point
in doing the whole thing if we don't need to.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Of course.
THE, THE FIRST ONE I'D, MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO
SEPARATE THE, ON PAGE 4 OF THE STRIKEOUT COPY,
THE ITEM "V" OF THE SOLID WASTE OPERATIONS
PROGRAM.
CHAIR BAISA: Hearing no second, that motion dies Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And the other one is on page 18.
I MOVE TO SEPARATE OUT THE OTHER PROJECTS, KULA
AGRICULTURAL PARK EXPANSION.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion dies; lack of second.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
AND I MOVE TO SEPARATE OUT THE, ON PAGE 19,
COUNTYWIDE, ITEM B, WATER SUPPLY.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion dies; lack of second.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Are there any further, is there any further discussion?
Member White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. You know, I think it's important for
us all to remember that the budget appropriates monies for various projects. And I, I
understand Mr. Couch's concern that he voiced earlier on these items. But, we're
appropriating the money if the, something such as the Kula Ag Park, if water
becomes a challenge which I believe is Mr. Couch's concern. Then it'll have to be
dealt with in a different way than as outlined in the Mayor's proposed budget.
But, I think it's important to remember that many of these items were proposed by the
Mayor and we're simply agreeing with the Mayor's proposal in moving it forward. So,
the Mayor's vetoes were based on the bond authorization, not on the viability or, or
the respective benefits of the various projects.
So, I would, I would just caution Members because voting against the, or voting no on
the override is basically saying you don't want these projects to move forward. And,
think the, we should be supporting the Administration in, in the way that we are by, by
overriding the veto and, and allowing them to proceed with these various projects.
Thank you, Chair.

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2014
Page 23

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
And, the Chair would just like to weigh in very briefly cause I haven't had the
opportunity. But, first of all, I want to thank my Members and my Committee who
worked very, very hard on this budget.
I want to thank Member White for taking us through a very difficult process. And I
understand the Mayor's prerogative in examining the budget and proposing vetoes.
But, I also understand that it's our responsibility, it is our number one responsibility of
the Council to pass a budget.
And, we did pass it unanimously. We sat here for hours, and hours, and hours in the
daylight and in the nighttime with the TV on, with the whole community watching.
There was nothing done in a closet. Budget was here, directors were here, the public
was here, TV was here, the Mayor's folks were here, and we all, and legal. And we
did everything the best we could according to principles, good financial principles,
and within legal limits.
And so, I am comfortable in going ahead here, but I would respectfully ask everyone,
whether it's the Mayor, Administration or whoever, that we pick up the marbles here
and move forward. What we're trying to do is to use our resources for the good of
our community. And we must work together. We cannot be at odds and saying, well,
you said this, and I said that, and let's try and penalize him over here so somebody
gets the point that we took out the money or, I don't, I don't want us to go there. I
want us to work together to get things done for Maui County, and that is where I'm
coming from.
So, after today, and I'm assuming we will be overriding this budget, that we will move
forward to help each other. And I want everybody to know that this Council is open to
suggestions from the Mayor, or from our community, or from anybody, to trying to
have the best possible results for our community. And, we will sit here and we will
deliberate, and honestly try to make things happen. And as Chair, that's my
commitment; that I'm going to make sure that this Council does its best work. And I
think we did a good job on this budget.
Are there any further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, real quick.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And, I thank you for those closing comments
because I think in my opening statements, it's exactly what I was, you know, stating
also. And from here on out, as you state going forward, definitely want to open that,
you know, the open invitation is there via my as Chair of my Committee,
Environmental, Infrastructure and Environmental Management, to work with. And to
please keep me in the loop and shed light on any concerns or situations that may
arise from our decision-making. But, unless, you know, I'm, I'm told, and explained,
and educated, then how can I make the best decisions?
So, in essence, you know, the intent is as you stated to move forward, to work
collaboratively, and openly with Administration. And, also I'm always here to support
what they ask for. Cause if that's in the best interest of this community and their
departments then of course I'm supportive of that. So, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. And, I also know that our Budget Chair is very
open to receiving any budget amendments that are required from Administration, and
hearing them, so that we can move projects forward. And that should not be an
issue. We should be able to take those budget amendments which are initiated by
the Mayor, and deal with them. And I know that I have my Members commitment. Is
that so guys?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: I know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Concur.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, any further comments?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I agree that we did work hard
on this. And I just, there, there was the opportunity for the three things that I had
concerns with that, that got overridden. I do support the rest of the override. But
because I am not able to, to discuss each one, I still am not sure that I'm going to be
able to support the over, the complete override because of the things that I think are,
are very important that we, we discuss. So, I do support all the other stuff; just those
three that I brought up are the ones that I have concerns about.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Couch. And, you know, Chair loves democracy.
I just really love this process. You know, we're not all cookie cutter people; we all
have our own values, our own ideas, our own needs, wants, and you know, feelings
about things. But, the joy of this group is that we always manage to come together
and move forward, and I think that's what this is all about; we've got to be open.
Is there any further comments?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, I will concur with
Mr. Couch if, you know. And you and I have sat here, and the only two longer
seating Members here would be at the other end of the table, Mr. Carroll and
Mr. Hokama, and we've gone through, this is our eighth budget process. And each
and every one was different in its own respect. We had different times and different
issues.
But it always came down to doing what was right for the people of Maui County, and
that meant the people of Maui County; whether it was an outlying district, Molokai,
Lanai, Hana, it didn't make difference. But, it's the big districts; the, the, for a better,
lack of a better term, cash cows like West and South Maui who provide a great deal
of income to this, this community. We've always worked for the betterment of the
entire community.
And I will close by saying that it has been a real, a real pleasure to work with the
different entities, the different Councilmembers, their different viewpoints. Vote your
conscience has always been my, my way of saying this. It's no reflection on whether
you believe wholeheartedly or, or you don't. But, you vote your conscience.
But, I think more importantly is the benefactors at the end is the people of Maui
County. And we've always come together. We don't take our marbles home and
don't play no more, we've never done that. But, you know, I know that term has been
used a number of time. Madam Chair, you've brought that up. And you've also
always brought up your, your mother about, if you don't have the cash then don't do
it.
But, also remember, what you put off today, generally tomorrow you're paying more
for. That's not something that we have not seen time in and time out. And so what
we decide today, tomorrow will come. What the needs are there, we're going to have
to take care of them as they come. Maybe, maybe the Administration can be a little
bit more specific in what and how their needs are to be met.
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I think we tried hard. I know in my, in my Committee, the Water Resource
Committee, I give Mr. Taylor all the opportunities to present to the public and to the
Members of that Committee the very, the variables of what he needs and what he
thinks needs to be done for this County to have a first class water system. We're not
there yet, but we're working very hard on it. In the five years that I, five and a half
years that I've been the Chair, I think we've made major strides and we continue to
work.
And I want to thank you, Madam Chair cause you've been a, a real torch at my feet,
you know, making sure that I don't forget; and the Upcountry people especially. So, I
want to say I can support this override of the Mayor's veto. Although there are some
issues that he did make very clear, I think they were inaccurate. And maybe it was
just, you know, their opinion versus what we felt. And I don't put any cloud on
anybody whether it's administrative or this legislative branch; each and every one of
us want the best for the people of Maui County. And that's the way I walk away
today, voting the way I will vote. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there is no further business before the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, the Chair would like to thank you very much for your attendance
this morning at this special meeting. I'd like to thank the staff, the legal department,
and also those that are with us this morning.
With no further business, this meeting is adjourned.
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ADJOURNMENT
The special meeting of June 23, 2014 was adjourned by the Chair at 10:00 a.m.
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